
DIALOG
TAKING THE LEAD OF ANY LARGE ORGANIZATION 
can be a daunting task. Taking the lead during a pandemic can be simply 
anxiety-inducing.

Fortunately, some of the natural anxiety I have felt as the new CEO of 
Diakon has been mitigated by having more than a decade of experience 
inside the organization, most recently as Diakon’s chief operating and 
financial officer.  

However, a number of other factors made the CEO transition at the 
beginning of this year a bit easier:

•   The unwavering dedication of all of our staff members, many of whom 
were on the front lines of the pandemic from the very beginning.

•   The support and understanding of our residents, patients and clients, 
as well as their family members.

•  Technology solutions that have allowed us to continue services 
through virtual means to those in need and that have allowed our 
teams to facilitate connections between those we serve and their 
family members when face-to-face visitation was not possible.

•   The support of our Boards of Directors and many service partners 
who helped to enable and broaden our service outreach.

•   The commitment of our donors and volunteers who, through their 
monetary and non-monetary contributions, helped ensure services 
continued to those in need during this difficult time.  

The President’s DIALOG
Leadership in Challenging Times

This issue of Dialog features several 
stories that detail life during the 
pandemic. It also includes our annual 
report of the significant support that 
our many partners provide to our 
organization.

The pandemic has persisted for 
longer than we all hoped, and it creates 
uncertainties that we would gladly live 
without.  However, we remain steadfast to protecting all who we serve as 
well as our team members while navigating the “new normal”, expanding 
services and managing our resources in a prudent manner. Two key 
developments—a groundbreaking and an expansion project—are noted 
elsewhere in Dialog.

To all who played a role in supporting Diakon during this 
unprecedented time, thank you!

  
Scott D. Habecker, CPA
President/CEO

       Scott D. Habecker

LOCKDOWN. THE WORD ITSELF INVITES
visions of a changed world. 

America and the rest of the world endured extensive 
lockdowns as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Those affected included residents of senior living 
communities across the country, including those operated 
by Diakon Senior Living Services.

But residents and the dedicated staff members at 
those communities strove to remain as active as possible, 
volunteering and creating other activities—all with the goal 
of creating the key word in their name: Community.
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In response to God’s love in Jesus Christ, Diakon will 
demonstrate God’s command to love the neighbor through 
acts of service.
Diakon: Many Hands, guided by One Heart, transforming 
the lives of children, families and older adults. With programs 
ranging from adoption, foster care and at-risk youth services 
to counseling and comprehensive senior living services, 
Diakon annually helps thousands of people of all faiths 
through compassionate service, gracious hospitality and 
charitable care.
 
2021 BOARDS 
Diakon Board 
Larry Delp, Chair
Maurice Bobst
Emried D. Cole, Jr., Esq., Vice-Chair
Scott Habecker, President/CEO
The Rev. Dr. Don Main, Secretary/Treasurer
Kenneth G. Mertz, II
Susan Schellenberg
Paul Horger, Esq., Board Member Emeritus
Peter Kern, Board Member Emeritus 
Diakon Child, Family & Community Ministries
Jonathan Andrews, Esq.
Maurice Bobst, Treasurer
Emried D. Cole, Jr., Esq.
Ronald P. Dreese
Scott Habecker, President/CEO
Katrina Klettke-Straker, Chair 
Christopher Markley
Kenneth G. Mertz, II
Laurie Saltzgiver, Esq., Vice-Chair
The Rev. John Spangler
Rebecca Young, Esq., Secretary 
Diakon Lutheran Social Ministries
The Rev. Chad Hebrink, Chair
Barbara Feege
Dr. Jennifer Goldstein
Scott Habecker, President/CEO
Nels Hendrickson
Douglas Hough
Michael Lehman, Treasurer
The Rev. Dr. Don Main, Vice-Chair
Susan Schellenberg
Dr. Jennifer Schlegel, Secretary
Carol Taylor 
Diakon Lutheran Fund
Richard Barger, Chair
Jeff Boland, Secretary/Treasurer
Scott Habecker, President/CEO
Ted Herold
Peter Knudsen
Michael Lehman, Vice-Chair
Katie Smarilli

Dialog is published by Diakon’s Office of Corporate 
Communications & Public Relations. info@diakon.org 
Summer 2021  •  Volume 21, No.1
www.diakon.org 
Diakon is committed to a diverse workforce. As an equal opportunity employer, 
Diakon considers all qualified applicants without regard to race, color, creed, 
religion, sex, national origin, sexual orientation, age, marital status, veteran 
status, disability or any other classes protected by law.

Our Mission

If you would like to be removed from the Dialog 
mailing list, please cut out the entire mailing label, 
write the word “cancel” on it, and send it to Diakon 
in the envelope provided in this publication. Or call 
(610) 682-3690 and leave the requested information.

The Rev. Dr.
Colleen Kristula,
chaplain at a Diakon senior living 
community, wrote a series of 
reflections on the pandemic. Brief 
excerpts are presented throughout 
Dialog to help depict the impact 
of COVID-19 on “front-line” 
organizations.

On March 12, 2020, everything changed. 
That was the day we closed our doors to 
visitors to protect our residents … In an 
instant, most of the tasks of the chaplain 
fell away. Before Covid, in any given week, 
I would lead four worship services, three 
Bible studies, and visit new residents for 
spiritual assessment, in addition to multiple 

interdisciplinary meetings. Now, only the meeting part of my 
work remained. In the blink of an eye, the role of the chaplain 
became “connecting” … and so, the first thing I was thankful for 
are the people who created Zoom and FaceTime and Skype, and 
other such technologies … These amazing resources allowed me 
to connect residents and their families to be face-to-face if not 
physically present, to connect with words and smiles and tears 
and blown kisses.

ReflectionsReflections

on the Pandemic
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Diakon Expanding, East and West



2 3

CUMBERLAND CROSSINGS, A DIAKON SENIOR LIVING COMMUNITY IN CARLISLE, PENNSYLVANIA,RECENTLY 
broke ground for an additional cluster of 10 senior living homes on its campus. The new cottage-homes will incorporate between 1,400 and nearly 
1,900 square feet of living space and will feature a master bedroom suite with walk-in closet, two or three additional bedrooms, an open living/dining 
area, kitchen, sunroom, patio and two-car garage. They include 24-hour call systems and priority access to care within the community’s personal 
care and rehab/nursing care centers. The senior living community currently has more than 100 independent-living homes on its campus. Breaking 
ground are, from left to right, Shari VanderGast, Diakon chief operating & administrative officer; Kathy Aberman, among first signed residents for 
the expansion; Melissa Stanton, manager of marketing & sales for Cumberland Crossings; Henriette Evans, president of the Cumberland Crossings 
IL Residents Association; Scott Habecker, Diakon president/CEO; and Robert Musser, vice president for operations, Diakon Senior Living Services.

LUTHER CREST, A DIAKON SENIOR LIVING COMMUNITY IN ALLENTOWN, PENNSYLVANIA IS TAKING THE  
first steps toward expansion. Dependent on a successful pre-sale campaign, Luther Crest will be adding 72 independent-living accommodations in 
a new building called Greenwood in celebration of the on-campus nationally accredited arboretum. The building will feature both one- and two-
bedroom apartments, all with dens and many other amenities. Square footage ranges from 920 to nearly 1,900 for corner units.

Diakon Expanding, East and West
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WALTER AND BARBARA LIEBERMAN, INDEPENDENT LIVING RESIDENTS AT LUTHER CREST, WERE SO        
uplifted by the community’s efforts to bring cheer at Christmastime last year that they penned a letter to the editor of The Morning Call to say so.

The couple said “cheers” to the activities group at Luther 
Crest “for bringing smiles to our faces during a Christmas 
season of being apart from our families.” They also said 
Luther Crest’s in-house TV station brought them many 
happy hours.

“We were very happy with what they were doing here 
and wrote the letter,” Barbara says. “Christmastime [could 
be] lonely, especially for people who live alone,” she adds, 
noting that people couldn’t see their family or go to church.

Barbara, 86, and Walter, 87, have two daughters in the 
area, but had to communicate by phone during the lockdown.

Luther Crest and its activities committee did all it could to 
minimize isolation. Brandon Giuttari, activities coordinator, 
opted to work on Christmas and steered activities such as 
Christmas bingo and a Christmas scavenger hunt, a physically 
distanced gathering for hot chocolate and cookies and a 
screening of an orchestral concert and television show on 
the in-house station.

Giuttari works in tandem throughout the year with 
independent living resident Grace Olson, chair of the 
activities committee, to chart activities. “We talk about 
what they’d like to see on the calendar and what they don’t 
want to see on the calendar anymore,” he says.

Michelle Gaugler, executive director, characterizes the 
activities committee’s involvement as “robust.” In addition 
to planning activities, the committee also helped to work 
out details on how to broadcast on the in-house station and 
set up Zoom events.

“They really did whatever they could to provide a range 
of different activities. The internal TV channel was a real 
benefit to the campus during this time,” she says.

COVID-19 affected everyone’s life, Gaugler adds, and 
“people needed something to keep going. They could have a 
feeling of community even through the TV, knowing people 
down the hall were watching the same thing. Community life 
adapted, and the activities committee kept the spirit going!”

Luther Crest independent living residents in motion during a March 8 exercise class in 
Crest Hall.

Luther Crest independent living resident Barbara Lieberman and Brandon Giuttari, 
activities coordinator, watch Tammy Strunk, wellness coordinator, lead an exercise class 
earlier this year on Luther Crest’s in-house TV station.

COVID-19 spurred incredible inventiveness, especially early-on … While our 
administration worked tirelessly to maintain a constant supply of protective 
equipment for our staff, independent living residents got to work immediately 
making cloth masks that were distributed to residents. Our maintenance staff 
created face shields. Our activities staff imagined new ways to do activities with 
residents as they stayed in their rooms ….

ReflectionsReflections

on the Pandemic

Luther Crest Residents Express Gratitude

Despite the Challenges . . .  We Stayed Connected



“THERE’S NO SECRET TO LIFE—YOU JUST LIVE IT,” SAYS QUENTIN SMITH, WHO CELEBRATED HIS 100TH
birthday during the COVID-19 pandemic.

And live it he has.
The resident of personal care at Frey Village served in the U.S. Air Corps during

World War II and is a WWII buff. Moreover, he is a long-time follower of the
Philadelphia Phillies, Penn State football and Big Band music.

The celebration earlier this year followed all safety protocols and included an
outdoor presentation by the American Legion and Quilts of Honor, during which
he received a certificate and a quilt. In addition, the Phillies gave him a jersey, towel
and baseball cards.

Smith moved to the Middletown, Pennsylvania, senior living community in 2016
after his wife, Josephine, passed away. The West Fairview native lived much of his life
in Hummelstown, having worked for the post office for 35 years. He has three children,
three grandchildren and five great grandchildren.

“We were honored to celebrate Quentin’s 100th birthday,” says Shauna Threnhauser
of the village staff. “He is quite the gentleman and well-loved around the village.”
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Colorful Masks Brighten Lives
MASK-MAKING WAS A CONSTANT DURING THE  
early stage of the pandemic and residents of Diakon Senior Living 
communities quickly volunteered.

One of those residents was Mary Ann Owens who lives at The Lutheran 
Home at Topton.

She was part of a group that had met in Kutztown to make pillowcases 
for a national program; the Lehigh Valley chapter provides 500 pillowcases 
a month to Lehigh Valley Hospital, Lancaster Hospital and Reading 
Hospital.

At Topton, she had joined the “Stitcher” group, residents who knit 
or crochet for charity; she launched a group to make pillowcases to add 
to the total made in Kutztown.

“When the pandemic hit, we could no longer gather in large groups 
or mix residents from the cottages and apartments in one project. But 
there was an immediate need for cloth masks,” she says. The project took 
off from there, with many residents joining in.

During the next two months, nearly 500 masks were produced. As 
the need for cloth masks waned, residents began to sew pillowcases 
again, along with a supplemental effort to create fabric eyeglass cases 
for people entering the hospital.

Their overall efforts resulted in a letter sent to the pillowcase-project 
coordinator affirming the impact of their work:

“In December, we received the worst news of our life for our little girl” 
who was in the hospital and then transferred to undergo three surgeries 
in one week. “We found it very sweet that this Peppa Pig pillowcase went 

with her all the way … and was with her for a month—it was a constant 
and familiar for her.
“It is very kind what you do and it does not go unnoticed—it makes a 
difference and it is appreciated.” In fact, a relative uses the pillow cases 
to sew “into beautiful skirts that sometimes my daughter will wear.” In 
addition, some are sent to other countries as part of an international 
project. “Please know that your gift is given in many waves across the 
seas. God bless you and thank you so much for your kindness.”

A sampling of the cheerful face masks and pillowcases made by Mary Ann 
Owens, resident and volunteer at The Lutheran Home at Topton.

Veteran Celebrates 100th Birthday at Frey Village

Despite the Challenges . . .  We Stayed Connected



WANT TO KNOW THE SECRET OF LIVING TO THE 
century mark?

Well, says Ernestine “Teeny” McCoy, an independent living resident at 
Buffalo Valley Lutheran Village, Lewisburg, there is no real secret. Rather, 
she says, just look to the well-known adage, “The Lord willing and the 
creek don’t rise!”

The resident celebrated her 100th birthday earlier this year, near the 
apparent end of the worst aspects of the pandemic, with balloons and a 
banner festooning her home.

Katherine Asche, manager of marketing and sales, says administration 
invited other independent living residents and staff members to visit the 
cul-de-sac on which Teeny lives—wearing masks and maintaining physical 
distancing—to drop off cards, sing and pick up an individually packaged 
cupcake in honor of her birthday.

While senior living communities often have residents reach 100 or 
more, it’s not as common to see the centenarian in independent living.

She says her typical day includes knitting—“I like to knit dishcloths, 
usually one per week”—walking to the mailbox and watching sports on 
TV. Her favorite team is the Philadelphia Phillies.

Her advice for a young person is simple: “Be happy.” In fact, she says 
that if she could travel back to any age, it would be 18. “I was having a 
happy time!” Teeny answers.

Teeny terms the telephone and the washing machine the most important 
inventions of her lifetime. And, overall, she is quick to adapt to change.

Her son, David, had told her she needed a cell phone and a coffee 
maker, but she didn’t want them. Now, she says, she doesn’t know how 
she’d live without them.

The Lewisburg native was married to her husband, Robert, from 

1945 until his passing 
in 2013. She graduated 
f r o m  L e w i s b u r g 
High School in 1939 
and became a junior 
chemical analyst at 
the TNT plant in 
Allenwood during 
World War II before 
being transferred 
t o  N a u g a t u c k , 
Connecticut, until the 
end of the war.

Following their 
marriage, she and Bob 
moved to Terre Haute, Indiana, and then to Petersburg, Virginia, because 
of his work. They returned to Lewisburg permanently in 1950 and she 
worked as co-proprietor of a locksmith business.

While she says her husband did not want to travel overseas after the 
war because he had seen “too much sadness,” the couple spent three to 
four weeks driving cross-country and visiting family. They traveled to 
California and went on to Hawaii, a favorite memory.

Teeny’s fighting spirit and positive attitude have brought her through 
many challenges including cancer, the loss of her husband and, most 
recently, a bout with the COVID-19 virus but she remains indomitable 
and is looking forward to a great year.

Having lived at Buffalo Valley since 2007, she enjoys visits with her 
three great-grandchildren, Paul, Joy and Lucas—who are at least part 
of the recipe for aging successfully:

“They keep me young at heart!”

The Secret of Living to 100

Ernestine “Teeny” McCoy

I am thankful for the 
community that surrounds 
us … and the ways they have 
supported us through this 
long, oh-so-long journey. 
From the hand-made signs 

thanking our staff to the “happy cards” and 
musicians standing in cornfields to sing and 
play … the Pop-Up Parade that with the help of 
area churches, organizations and school district 
brought more than 60 cars, fire trucks and 
emergency vehicles, decorated, with honking and 
hooting and smiles to cheer our residents. Too 
many kindnesses to name, but so appreciated.

I am thankful for Diakon’s front-line heroes 
who have shown up day after day, caring for 
our residents with every ounce of energy 
they could muster … People call them heroes, 
but we don’t really comprehend what that 
means. For our staff, this “job” is not just a 
job, it is a vocation, a ministry. Residents 
are not just patients, they are part of our 
extended family. We care 
for them with our hands 
and our hearts, sometimes 
for many years. When a 
resident becomes ill, our 
hearts hurt.

ReflectionsReflections

on the Pandemic
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Diakon Adoption & Foster  Care Earns Two Awards
THE YEAR 2020 WILL NOT BE REMEMBERED                       
fondly in light of the COVID-19 pandemic and the way it turned 
many aspects of life upside-down.

But there have been points of light in this tumultuous year, 
including two awards earned by Diakon Adoption & Foster Care.

“Diakon Adoption & Foster Care continued to have a great 
year despite the pandemic and all the flexibility that required,” 
says Joyce Riche, M.A., director of permanency services for 
Eastern Pennsylvania. “We were fortunate to be recognized for 
our hard work with two very special awards.”

 Riche says Pennsylvania’s annual Statewide Adoption & 
Permanency Network (SWAN) statewide meeting was to be held 
in June, but became a virtual meeting. Awards are given at this 
event.

“In 2020, Patricia Menow, supervisor of the Topton office’s 
foster care program, and Erin Oshansky, permanency case 
manager in our 
Topton office, 
along with 
Lauren Howard, 
a Berks County 
Children and 
Youth 
caseworker, and 
Dr. Alison Hill, 
of Berks 
Counseling 
Associates were 
awarded the 
Permanency 
Teamwork 
Award for their 
work with a 
youth with an 
extensive 
trauma history,” 
Riche says.

The SWAN Permanency Teamwork Award is presented to a 
team that exemplifies a collaborative effort that promotes 
permanency for children with special needs.

“A second, national award was presented to one of our 
Diakon programs, again at a virtual event, in November 2020,” 
Riche says. The Administration for Children and Families, part 
of the federal Department of Health and Human Services, 
recognized Pennsylvania’s Older Child Matching Initiative 
(OCMI) with a 2020 Adoption Excellence Award. OCMI is a 
program of the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services’ 
SWAN.

Riche says DHS first approved OCMI in 2008 and awarded 
the contract to Diakon Adoption & Foster Care with partners 
from Bethanna, Project STAR at The Children’s Institute and 
Family Pathways, which continue to be partners.

The most amazing connection is the way in which God leads our journeys through 
paths and learnings that only later become important or needed in the ever-changing 
work we are called to do. I watched as staff here and communities outside chose to 
respond in myriad ways using what they had but also knowing how to connect and 
serve in new ways and in a new time. What the future will hold is still unknown, but 
hasn’t it always been so? What we can count on is that we always remain connected 
to one another and to God—that is God’s purpose, and promise to us.

ReflectionsReflections

on the Pandemic
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Diakon Donor Report
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The Rev. Lawrence P. Delp
Janice P. Dovan 
Mr. & Mrs. Milton C. Dumeyer
Mrs. Viola Eiler
Lois E. Eisenhard
Miss Ruth I. Eisenhart
Lona M. Farr

Mr. Sheldon Fees
The Rev. Dr. & Mrs. Kenneth C. 

Feinour, Jr.
Rosanna M. Felix
Ms. Marion Fenstermaker
Karen L. Finger
Albert * & Carole Fiori, IMO of Mahlon 

& Dorothy Schwar
The Rev. William A. Fluck
Mabel Foellner
Robert B. Franke
Mr. & Mrs. Frank Gamber
Mary L. Gerhard
Mr. & Mrs. Harold Gift
Mr. & Mrs. John W. Good *
Gloria L. Grimes
Glen R. Grove
The Rev. & Mrs. George Grubb
Hiroko Gundersen
Edward P. Hager
Susan Ebbert Wambaugh
Richard M. Hamler
David P. Handwerk * & Althea 

Handwerk
Pearl K. Haring
Mr.* & Mrs. George E. Hartranft
Mary Hoffman
The Rev. & Mrs. Laurence G. Horn
Shirley M. Horowitz
Geraldine A. Houp *
Mr. Hugh E. Hughes
Mr. & Mrs. * I. R. Humbert
The Rev. Dianne Kareha
Ruth Ann Karper

Mary E. Keller
Harry * & Ruth Kemp
Jane R. Kiscadden* 
Mrs. Irene Knabb
Ralph J. Kneeream
Susan Krings
Ms. Nellie Lack
The Rev. Dr. * & Mrs. George M. Landes
John * & Marianne Leh
Mr. & Mrs. Robert E. Leh, Jr.
Dr. & Mrs. Albert A. Lewis
Mrs. Shirley Lewis
Richard & Rita Long
Marian L. Major
Elsie Matthiesen
Catharine E. Mayer
Eleanor T. McClelland
Daun & Mary Jo McKee
Lillian I. McMenamin
The Rev. Cheryl Meinschein
Helen M. Melick
Virginia G. Miles & Sarah K. Fershee
Philip D. Miller
Louis R. & Darla Molnar
Mr. * & Mrs. John W. Moser
Mr. * & Mrs. Jonas D. Moyer
Vergie L. Nace*
Martin R. Natter
The Rev. William E. Osman & The Rev. 

Elisa A. Osman
Edwin G. Pfursich, III
Mitch & Jami Possinger
Dora J. Randall
Ruth E. Rayna
Mrs. William Rehm
Dr. & Mrs. William H. Reifsnyder
Mr.* & Mrs. Sidney Richard
Mr. & Mrs.*  Walter L. Riggin, Jr.
Mrs. Mary S. Rim

Jean A. Russ
Marion A. Sacawa
Mildred L. Salvaterra
Virginia O. Schlechter
Mr. & Mrs. Carl A. Schlegel
The Rev. & Mrs.* Carl R. Schmoyer
Mrs. Paul Schoeneman
Kathryn M. Schrader
David & Sara Schrum
Jennifer Schultz
Della F. Schulz
Glenn R. & Norine N. Shafer
Mr. & Mrs. Henry Sheetz
Franklin & Joan M. Sherman
Mr. & Mrs. Daniel H. Shirey
Mrs. Joan B. Shope
Jean L. Sidoroff
Karen M. Slama
Mrs. Charlotte Staton*
Joan, Janet, & Dr. Robert* Stegner
Lester Steiger
Myra L. Toomey
The Rev.*  & Mrs. Wilson Touhsaent
Mr. & Mrs. Larry Webber
June S. Wentz*
William N. West, IV*
Mr. Lewis D. Wetzel
David Wiest
Lt. Col. Robert Williams
The Rev. James H. Wolford
Nancy L. Wright
Mr. & Mrs. Ricky Yeager
Ruth E. Youse
Ernest Ziegler
Merritt & Jane Zimmerman

*Denotes Deceased Member
IMO-in memory of 

Diakon Celebrates our 1868 Legacy Society Members  

Diakon’s 1868 Legacy Society recognizes our friends 
whose generous gifts support Diakon’s many programs and 
senior living communities through the creation of planned 
gifts during their lifetime or through their estate.

The Legacy Society was formed as a lasting thank-you 
to all of those who have contributed to Diakon or who have 
made plans to do so in the future.

Membership in the Legacy Society is in perpetuity and is 
available to individuals who have provided for Diakon by:

•  including Diakon in a charitable estate plan or will
•  making a life-income gift with Diakon at least a
	 51% beneficiary
•  establishing a charitable trust benefiting Diakon
•  providing a gift to Diakon through a retirement plan
•  naming Diakon as a beneficiary or owner of a life 
	 insurance policy.

This published list includes all active Legacy Society 
members. A complete list of all Legacy Society members, who 
number more than 900, is available on the Diakon website.

Diakon is most grateful and appreciative for these 
generous benefactors.

2020 Grant Funders

Alexander Stewart, M.D., Foundation		
AmeriCorps Seniors		
Central Susquehanna Community 
   Foundation		
Dave Thomas Foundation for Adoption	
Dermody Properties Foundation		
First Community Foundation 
Partnership of Pennsylvania		
Highmark Foundation		
Iron Pigs Charities		
John and Margaret Post Foundation		
Julius & Katheryn Hommer Foundation	
Kenneth Bankert Foundation		
Lehigh Valley Road Runners		
Maryland Health Department of 
   Health and Mental Hygiene		
Moses Taylor Foundation		

National Council for Behavioral Health
Nolf-Unger Fund		
PA Department of Health and 
   Human Services		
Partnership for Better Health		
Pennsylvania Commission for 
   Crime and Delinquency		
Phantoms Charities		
PNC Foundation		
The Donald B. & Dorothy L. Stabler 
   Foundation		
The Foundation for Enhancing 
   Communities		
Two Rivers Health and Wellness 
   Foundation		
Women’s 5K Classic		
York County Community Foundation	

Total grants received: $858,602
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Diakon Donor Report

Benevolent Care
A shared commitment to serve those with 
limited resources

Diakon maintains a more-than-150-year tradition of care for people of all ages, especially those with 
limited financial resources. In 2020, Diakon provided nearly $1.7 million monthly in uncompensated 
care. Those funds underwrote services in the following ways:

*Consists of actual costs to operate in excess of Medical Assistance reimbursement for skilled nursing 
care, and benevolent care provided to those primarily in personal care (assisted living in Maryland) 
who have exhausted their financial resources but for whom Diakon continues to care.

Diakon Senior Living Services*	 $	 18,494,161 
Diakon Youth Services	 $	 684,493
Diakon Adoption and Foster Care	 $	 307,749
Diakon Family Life Services	 $	 296,549
Diakon Adult Day Services	 $	 194,061
Diakon Disaster Response	 $	 105,706
Diakon Family Reunification & Preservation	 $	 73,368
Girls on the Run – Lehigh Valley	 $	 73,090
Diakon Youth Scholarships	 $	 56,898
                                                          Total	 $	 20,286,075

Diakon Lutheran Fund Board of Directors

RICHARD BARGER, CPA, Chair
JEFF BOLAND, CPA, Secretary/Treasurer

SCOTT HABECKER, President/CEO 
TED J. HEROLD, CPA, CGMA

PETER KNUDSEN
MICHAEL LEHMAN, PE, Vice Chair

KATIE SMARILLI

The Diakon Lutheran Fund Board of Directors oversees
Diakon’s investment portfolio, including endowment funds, a 
significant portion of which generates income specifically to 

support services for children, youths, families and older adults.

DR-1 DR-2

Every year Diakon’s 
need for benevolent-
care funding increases. 
We appreciate your 
generosity in helping us 
to bridge this gap. The 
current pandemic has 
only exaggerated this 
situation and we need 
and value your support. 
Your gifts help us to serve 
our most vulnerable 
children, families and 
older adults. Thank you 
and God bless.
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President’s Circle
($25,000 or more) 
Jane R. Kiscadden*
Charlotte M. Staton* 

Leader
($10,000 - $24,999) 
Mr. Glen R. Grove
Joanne M. Judge and Paul E. 

Oppenheimer
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth G. Mertz, II
Mr. and Mrs. V. Donald Rebholz - 

through Vanguard Charitable Fund
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Schmerker
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Swales
Mr. and Mrs. Peter D. Wolfe

Partner
($5,000 - $9,999 )
Anonymous (1)
Mr. and Mrs. Edward M. Bereznak
Mr. and Mrs. Maurice H. Bobst, Jr.
Mr. Lawrence F. Delp
Ms. Julianna E. Geer
Dr. Jennifer Goldstein
Scott and Jenny Habecker
Mr. and Mrs. Mark T. Pile
Dr. Clifford T. Rotz
Ms. Amy P. Toole

Companion
($2,500 - $4,999 )
Anonymous (3)
Mr. and Mrs. David Anuszewski
Mr. and Mrs. Richard M. Barger - 

through Fidelity Charitable Fund
Mr. and Mrs. George A. Bielen
Bohner Charitable Fund - through 

Schwab Charitable Fund
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey E. Boland
MaryEllen Dickey and Kevin Dickey
The Dorothy K. Raubenhold Fund - 

through inFaith Community 
Foundation

Ms. Marlane E. Druckenmiller
Maj Gen (Ret) and Mrs. John C. Faith
Ms. Marion Fenstermaker
Ms. Jane E. Fisher
Mr. Robert B. Franke
Ms. Charlotte K. Friend
Mr. and Mrs. David E. Haight, Jr.
Mrs. Elizabeth H. Hopper
Mr. Jarrod E. Leo

Virginia G. Miles and Sarah K. Fershee
The Rev. and Mrs. Richard A. Miller
Ms. Caren A. Otis
Mr. and Mrs. David Renninger
Mrs. Gale S. Schlechter
Ms. Shari VanderGast

Friend
($1,000 - $2,499 )
Anonymous (3)
Mrs. Dora M. Addams
The Rev. Marian K. Anderson
Mrs. Gladys A. Barclay
Ms. Cynthia W. Bonney
Mr. John A. Boyer
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph F. Bozzelli
Ms. Barbara E. Brobst
Mr. Steven Brown
Mr. and Mrs. Willis R. Buehrle - through 

Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund
Mr. Steven P. Buterbaugh
Charles & Alma Diehl Family Fund - 

through York Co. Community 
Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Emried D. Cole, Jr. - through 
Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund

Ms. Diane K. Conneman
Ms. Kimberly L. Cooley
Mrs. Lynn C. Cronomiz
Mr. Steven L. Daniels
Mr. Rudolph B. DeFrance
Mr. and Mrs. Douglas Doherty
Ms. Lisa A. Elhajj
Dr. Dillard Elmore
Mr. and Mrs. Edward A. Essl, Jr.
Ms. Barbara E. Feege
The Rev. Dr. and Mrs. Kenneth C. Feinour, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Glenn A. Fisher
The Rev. William A. Fluck
Gaspar Family
Ms. Shelley D. Geballe
Ms. Susan E. Hall
Mr. Michael Harter
Mr. and Mrs. Lamar G. Hartline
Mr. Eric D. Henderson
Mr. and Mrs. Nels Hendrickson - through 

Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund
Mr. Hugh E. Hughes - through Arizona 

Community Foundation
Mr. George K. Ikeda
The Rev. Dianne S. Kareha - through 

Presbyterian Foundation
Mr. and Mrs. Peter L. Kern 
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick L. Kleinhenz
The Rev. Laura L. Klick
Mr. and Mrs. David Kloc
Dr. and Mrs. Lee A. Kreidler
The Rev. Colleen G. Kristula
Ms. Carol M. Landes 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Leh, Jr.
Mr. Michael Lehman
Ms. Joyce A. Long
Bishop Emeritus and Mrs. A. Donald Main
The Rev. Wayne C. Muthler
Mr. John S. Olkowski
Mrs. Darlene G. Orr
Mr. and Mrs. Cornelius P. Powell
Mr. Russell W. Price, II
Mrs. Jennifer D. Rautzhan

Dr. and Mrs. Max L. Robbins
Ms. Laurie A. Saltzgiver
Ms. Melanie R. Sanchez‑Jones
Ms. Susan T. Schellenberg
Ms. Jennifer R. Schlegel
Ms. Elaine E. Shelly
Mrs. Cynthia H. Skelton
Mr. and Mrs. Richard E. Snyder
Mrs. Faith Snyder
Mr. and Mrs. Lewis Sorley
Mrs. Mary Ann Spengler
Dr. Neil S. Stewart and Ms. Elizabeth 

S. Gardner
Mr. and Mrs. Robert G. Stone
Mr. and Mrs. Julius Stoppock
Ms. Lisa D. Titus
Mr. and Mrs. John A. Ungerman
The Rev. Hobart C. Utter, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald D. Wagner
Mr. and Mrs. William D. Washychyn
Ms. Rebecca A. Young

Neighbor 
($500 - $999) 
Anonymous (4)
Ms. Mary Jane Adams
Ms. Mary L. Adams
Mr. George Ahart, Jr.
Mr. Jonathan D. Andrews - through UW 

Capital Region
Ashway Family Endowment Fund - 

through Grace Lutheran Church
Auchey Family
Ms. Margarete Azemar
Mrs. Georgia W. Baldrige
Mr. Gerald L. Baltzell
Dr. and Mrs. Robert L. Barrett
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel A. Belletti
Mr. Matthew Bilger
Mr. Donald F. Bletz
Mr. and Mrs. Clifford Bowen
Mr. and Mrs. William R. Brown
Major General and Mrs. William F. 

Burns
The Rev. and Mrs. Gordon Camp
Ms. JoAnn Campbell
Mr. Michael J. Caverly - through UW 

Greater Lehigh Valley
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Chant
Mr. David L. Clough
Mrs. Georgia C. Connelly
Ms. Karie Craig
Daniel G. Ebbert Charitable Fund - 

through Berks Co. Community 
Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Alex M. Dapkewicz
The Rev. and Mrs. Rudolph K. David
Mr. Walter R. Davis, II
Dr. and Mrs. Walter J. Dex
Mrs. Hazel S. Dorney
Ms. Beverly H. DuVal
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth W. Egan
Ms. Linda D. Elliott
Mr. French A. Emmons
Mr. and Mrs. Terry D. Eplee
Mr. and Mrs. David L. Evans
Ms. Norma Jean Everhart
Mrs. Carole J. Fiori
Ms. Mary Elaine Ford

Mr. Joel G. Garrison - through First 
Community Partnership of PA

Mr. and Mrs. Maurice O. Gaukler Jr.
Ms. Gwendolyn Grastorf
Mr. and Mrs. Earl W. Guinther
Mrs. Hiroko Gundersen
Mr. and Mrs. Edwin Hanna
Lt. Col.(Ret) and Mrs. Robert H. Harter
Ms. Jean M. Hase - through Employee 

Charitable Org. Northrop Gruman
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Haydt
Mr. and Mrs. J. Frederick Hiehle - 

through Schwab Charitable Fund
Mr. Matt Hill
Mr. David B. Hislop - through UW of 

Greater Philadelphia & SNJ
Mr. and Mrs. Paul D. Horger
Mr. Michael C. Irwin
Ms. Kimberly Deiter James
The Jonas Daniel & Helen Laura Moyer 

Fund - through inFaith Community 
Foundation

Mrs. Patricia G. Kasunic
Ms. Helen Kerosetz
Mr. and Mrs. Noah Kirkbridge
The Rev. and Mrs. David N. Kistler
Dr. Ralph J. Kneeream
Mrs. Joanne C. Koch
Mr. and Mrs. Maynard R. Koplin
Mrs. Nancy L. Kulp
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick E. Kutteroff
Ms. Janine L. Lamberton
Mr. and Mrs. Dennis R. Lawyer
Mr. and Mrs. James A. LeGates
Mrs. Marianne C. Leh
Mrs. Kathleen A. Leigh
Mr. and Mrs. Richard T. LeVene
Dr. and Mrs. Richard F. Luley
Mr. and Mrs. Bruce L. Madeira
Mr. Lloyd McAllister
Ms. Tammy A. McCrae
Dr. Paul McCusker and Rebecca Brown-

McCusker
Ms. Emily McDonald
Dr. and Mrs. Noel L. Melhorn
Ms. Patricia Menow
Ms. Marilyn L. Murphy
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Musser
Mr. and Mrs. Bruce S. Nielsen
Mrs. Anne C. Olson
Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence F. Percival, III
Mr. Charles R. Quandt, Jr.
Mrs. Mary A. Raymond
Mr. Lawrence G. Reed, Jr.
Mrs. Sandra R. Richard
Mrs. Joyce C. Riche
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel G. Riemondi
Mrs. Kathleen J. Roach
Ms. Helen H. Rohrer
Mr. and Mrs. Kermit E. Roth
Mrs. Jean O. Schiffert
Ms. Patricia H. Singley
The Rev. and Mrs. Joseph E. Skillman
Ms. Helen M. Sloop
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas C. Stathos - 

through Fidelity Charitable Gift 
Foundation

Mr. Brock C. Stein
Mr. and Mrs. Dale J. Stein

We invite you to be 
part of the Many Hands 
One Heart Society—
exceptional people who 
share their compassion 
and generosity with those 
in need. The following 
list represents gifts made 
during 2020. Thank you 
for your support!
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The Rev. Laura L. Stoneback
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy Storey
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Swanger III
Mr. and Mrs. Fred M. Tyson
Mr. and Mrs. John A. Ungerman
Ms. Kathy A. Von Spreckelsen
Mr. and Mrs. Sam D. Waldrop, Jr.
Ms. Debora S. Warrenfeltz and Family
Ms. Jean M. Wassel
Ms. Lisa H. Webster
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew N. Wiegner
Ms. Taeko Y. Williamson
The Rev. and Mrs. Mark A. Wimmer
Mrs. Karen J. Wood

Neighbor 
($100 - $499)
Anonymous (9)
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Abbott
Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Achenbach
Ms. Helen L. Adair
Mr. and Mrs. William J. Adamo
Mr. and Mrs. Don C. Adams
Mrs. Andrea G. Allen
Mr. Louis J. Altomari
Ms. Linda Ambrose
Ms. Joanne E. Anderson
Ms. Carolyn F. Andrews
Mr. and Mrs. David L. Angst
Ms. Carmela Anjos
Mr. and Mrs. John Arnesen
Mr. Edward H. Aurand
Ms. Fayrouz M. Azer
Mrs. Marianne Bahmann
Mr. and Mrs. Tom Balkin
Mr. and Mrs. A. Barkley
Ms. Allison A. Barno
Mr. Bertram F. Bartlett
Ms. Jody Bashore
Mrs. Barbara A. Basom
Mr. and Mrs. George R. Bates
Dr. Richard C. Baumbach
Mrs. Joan B. Baumer
Ms. Eileen M. Beck
Mrs. Louise A. Becker
Mr. and Mrs. R. Douglas Beckley
The Rev. Dr. and Mrs. D. Michael 

Bennethum
Mr. Craig Berry
Family of Fay J. Betz
Mr. and Mrs. John A. Bickel
Mr. and Mrs. Franklin P. Bingham
Mr. and Mrs. Terry A. Binkley
Mr. & Mrs. Larry Bittner
Mr. and Mrs. Bernard B. Blamble
Ms. Ashley Blucher
Mrs. Geraldine D. Boll
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Bonney
Dr. Rose M. Boroch
Boscovs Buying Staff
Mr. and Mrs. David L. Bower
Mr. and Mrs. James W. Bower, Sr.
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas M. Bowes
Justin and Melissa Bowyer
Ms. Marie E. Boyer
Ms. Sarah D. Bradley
Mr. Orr N. Brenneman
Ms. Taylor M. Brnik
Mr. Jason E. Brode

Diakon Celebrates our Many Hands. One Heart. Society Members  CONTINUED

Ms. Gina Brown
Mrs. Norma R. Brubaker
Ms. Cornelia G. Bryan
Ms. Janet M. Buckley
Mr. and Mrs. Claude H. Buehrle
Dr. John P. Burlein
Mr. Edward V. Burns
Dr. Addie J. Butler
Mr. and Mrs. Ken Cagle
Ms. Diane E. Calaway
Ms. Kathleen Callahan
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Cameron
Ms. Jo-Ann R. Campbell
Ms. Linda Carroll
Ms. Susan H. Champ
Mr. Michael Christian
Ms. Cindy Clapper
The Rev. and Mrs. Crea M. Clark
Mr. Eric Cline
Mr. and Mrs. Arthur P. Clough
Col. (Ret) and Mrs. Ashby F. Collins
Mr. and Mrs. John R. Cook
Ms. Kelly Costanza
Ms. Jean Coughlin
Mrs. Lois O. Cox
Ms. Julie F. Craft
Ms. Ruth J. Cressman
Ms. Lois J. Crossland
Mr. and Mrs. Ross Cunningham
Mr. and Mrs. Roger D. Curran
Mr. Russell Curtier
Mr. Brant Curtis
Ms. Alice M. Dagenhart
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen J. Dagle
Ms. Lydia J. Davis
Mr. Preston L. Davis
Mrs. Shirley H. Davis
Mr. Kenneth E. DeGroot
Mrs. Alice M. Delp
Ms. Sarah DeMichele
Ms. Marjorie L. Dennis
Ms. Jessica N. Derk
Family of A. Jeanette Detwiler
Ms. Jennifer B. Dieter
Ms. Louise M. Dietrich
Ms. Janet W. Doherty
Ms. Josephine M. Dohoney
Mr. and Mrs. Dallas A. Dollase
Mr. Joe Domkus
Ms. Mary Jane Doney
Mr. and Mrs. Francis E. Dougherty
Family of Anna Z. Drabinsky
Mr. William Drumin
Mr. and Mrs. David L. Dunbar
Mr. Kenneth V. Duncan
Mr. and Mrs. Plummer T. Dunkle, Jr.
Dr. Jameel Durrani
Mr. Gary M. Dwyer
Ms. Nancy W. Dyer
Ms. Darla Eager
Mr. and Mrs. Michael N. Eanes
Bishop Emeritus Guy S. Edmiston
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen L. Edmiston
Ms. Virginia D. Ehr
Mr. George R. Eichler
Mrs. Linda G. Eiss
Mrs. Phyllis C. Ellwood
Mr. and Mrs. Victor V. B. Engel
Ms. Deanna K. Erkut

Ms. Jennifer Ermilio
Mr. John P. Facelo - through Exelon 

Corp.
Ms. Wanda D. Farley
Mr. and Mrs. James D. Faust
Ms. Barbara E. Feege - through UW 

Central Maryland
Mr. and Mrs. George P. Fennell
Mrs. Irene K. Fielding
Ms. Donna L. Fike
Ms. Anna M. Filiziani
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Fodness
The Rev. and Mrs. Frederick S. Foerster
Ms. Elizabeth A. Fones
Mr. Victor E. Foose
The Rev. and Mrs. Allen L. Forsman
Ms. Joanne K. Frantz
Mr. and Mrs. Roger C. Frantz
Dr. Matthew D. Freedman
Mr. David W. Freudig
Friedens Lutheran Church Women
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth W. Frushour
Mr. and Mrs. James R. Fulton
The Rev. Mary W. Gade
Ms. Janice Gantz
Ms. Michelle Gaugler
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Gavazzi
Mr. and Mrs. Wayne B. Gaver
Mr. and Mrs. James W. Geiling
Mr. James T. Geist, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Robert R. Geyer
Mrs. Patricia A. Gieroczynski
Mr. Francis E. Gift
The Rev. and Mrs. C. David D. Godshall
Ms. Debra Gogno
Mr. and Mrs. James E. Good
Mr. and Mrs. Evans C. Goodling
Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Goodman
Mr. and Mrs. Patrick Goodrich
Ms. Sharon Gordon
Ms. Lora Gorsky
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph E. Grabey
Mr. Thomas J. Green
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Greig
Ms. Mary J. Grimm
Mr. and Mrs. Samuel H. Groh
Mr. and Mrs. Richard E. Grumbine
Mr. Carl A. Guerriero
Mr. and Mrs. George C. Gundrum
Mr. Clair E. Gunnet, Jr.
Mr. Terry V. Haller
Ms. Margaret Hand
Ms. Holly Harbold - through UW Capital 

Region
Ms. Jane Harker
Mrs. Marilyn L. Harned
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald Hart
Ms. Christiane Hartmann
Mr. and Mrs. Philip A. Hartranft, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald J. Hartshorne
Mr. Donald G. Haulman
Mr. and Mrs. Walter O. Haussmann
Ms. Sharon D. Havice
Mr. Bryan T. Havir
Mrs. Florence Jane Hayes
Mr. and Mrs. Dennis W. Haywood
The Rev. Chad Hebrink
Ms. Beverly Heckart
Ms. Sherry Heckman

Ms. Lynda Heist
Mr. Dennis S. Heller - through UW Greater 

Lehigh Valley
Ms. Joan E. Heller
Mr. and Bishop Sherman Hendrix
Ms. Debbie A. Herb
Ms. Judith A. Hercek
Mr. Ted Herold - through UW Capital 

Region
Dr. and Mrs. Paul L. Herring
Mrs. Janet I. Hetrick
Ms. Doris N. Hilbert
Mr. and Mrs. Karl Hoekstra
Ms. Carol S. Hoffman
Mr. David I. Hoffman
The Rev. and Mrs. Paul J. Hoh
Mr. John C. Holland
Mr. Raymond Holloway
Ms. Penny J. Holman
Mr. Charles M. Holmes
Mr. and Mrs. John F. Hoover
Mr. and Mrs. Richard S. Hoover
Mr. Douglas E. Hough
Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. House
Ms. Abby R. Housel
Ms. Kay L. Huber
Dr. Carrie A. Hufnal
Ms. Jennifer Huling
Mr. K. David Hulteng
Mr. and Mrs. Arthur E. Imdorf
Mr. David Irvin
Mr. and Mrs. John P. Irwin
Mr. and Mrs. Lester R. Isbrandt
Mr. and Mrs. Barry E. Isett
Mr. and Mrs. Rob C. Jackson
Ms. JoAnne S. Jaeger
Mr. John W. Jeffrey
Dr. and Mrs. William H. Jennings
Ms. Sandra C. Jones
Ms. Shirley M. Jones and Family
Mr. Howard M. Kamin
Ms. Robin A. Kane
Dr. Marion Kayhart
Ms. Betty Keener
Mrs. Kathryn M. Keim
Mrs. Evelyn B. Keir
Ms. Linda Keller
Mr. Thomas L. Kenyon - through UW 

Greater Lehigh Valley
Mr. and Mrs. Larry A. Kern
Dr. Kyu S. Kim
Ms. Melissa L. Kindall
Mr. Frank M. Kindler
Mr. John Kirner
Ms. Mary M. Kisthart
Family of Dorothy E. Kline
Mrs. Nancy L. Kline
Mr. Justin Kloc
Ms. Anne P. Knecht
Ms. Martha S. Knouss
Mr. and Mrs. David C. Knudsen
Mr. Peter Knudsen
Mr. and Mrs. Michael D. Kobus
Ms. Paula Kocen
Mrs. Clara S. Koch
Ms. Sheila J. Koller
Ms. Michelle A. Koontz
Ms. Charlotte R. Kothe
Ms. Judy F. Kreamer
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Mr. Randy Kreider
The Rev. Roxanne M. Kringle
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick H. Krommes
Mrs. Caroline K. Kuhns
Mr. Ronald E. Kyle
Mrs. Bernice B. Landis
Mrs. Carol A. Landis
Ms. Amilyn K. Lanning - through 

Benevity Community Impact Fund
Mr. Thomas Lanyi
Ms. Gloria A. Larson
Mr. and Mrs. William A. Lauver
Ms. Tonya Leo - through UW Capital 

Region
Mr. Allan M. Lewis
Mr. and Mrs. Walter G. Lieberman
Mrs. Barbara G. Lillich
Ms. L. Joann Lindsey
Mr. Richard L. Lingle
Mr. and Mrs. Peter C. Losi
Mrs. Linda D. Loughlin
Zhiwen Lu
Family of Dennis Lutterschmidt
Ms. Lisa L. Lynn
Mr. Damien C. Lyter
Ms. Patricia MacDonald
Ms. Helen Madea
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald A. Madle
Ms. Amanda Maines
The Majestics and Families
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph J. Mancuso
Mrs. Rufina B. Marquette
Mr. and Mrs. Anthony L. Marra
Family of Brenda L. Marsh
Mr. and Mrs. Donald H. Marshall
Mr. Steven Martucci
Mrs. Jeanne M. Mathias
Ms. Joanna E. Matos
Mr. and Mrs. Donald E. Mattern
Mr. and Mrs. Frank A. Mattes
Mr. and Mrs. Larry L. Maurer
Ms. Alexia McCalmont
Ms. Pamela F. McCarter - through UW 

Greater Philadelpia & SNJ
Ms. Tammy McGlone
Mr. and Mrs. Donald L. McIlmurray, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Samuel J. McKeehan 

- through inFaith Community 
Foundation

Family of Bertha C. McQuerry
Mr. and Mrs. Harold A. Melchor
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Mellinger
Mr. Jabreel A. Michael
Mr. and Mrs. Peter Michalos
Family of Virginia D. Miers
Miller Families
Ms. Barbara M. J. Miller
Mr. and Mrs. Jack D. Miller
Ms. Nancy C. Miller
Mr. Paul L. Miller
Dr. and Ms. Steven C. Miller
The Rev. John P. Minnich
Mr. Ralph E. Minnick
Mr. John P. Minor
The Rev. and Mrs. Joseph Molnar, III
Mr. and Mrs. Louis R. Molnar
Mr. William Mooney
Mr. Robert Moore
Mr. John J. Moscatelli

Ms. Ruth C. Moyer
Mrs. Barbara C. Mumbauer
Ms. Doreen Murphy
Mr. and Mrs. Charles T. Myers
Mr. and Mrs. Robert S. Nase
Mr. Walter R. Neibel
Mr. and Mrs. Jack E. Neibert
Ms. Theresa M. Neiderer
Mr. Robert C. Nilson
Mrs. Esther R. Nissley
The Nolf-Unger Fund - through Berks Co. 

Community Foundation
Ms. Jennifer K. Normand
Mr. and Mrs. John D. Nystrom
Mrs. Nancy J. O’Rourke
Mrs. Joan W. Orso
Ms. Joan L. Owen
Mrs. Barbara R. Pak
Ms. Claudia Pankowski - through UW 

Greater Lehigh Valley
Mr. and Mrs. Tim Panther
Mr. and Mrs. James Paone
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth E. Patrick
Mr. and Mrs. Dean N. Paul
Ms. Maryellen Paulhamus
Mr. Stephen H. Pearson
Mrs. Mary Pence
Lori Perkins, Evelyn Lingenfelter, Debra 

Hess, Shari Duncan, Cindy Foor & 
Amy Pace

Mr. and Mrs. Frank L. Perz
Mrs. Marla M. Peters
Mr. Matthew J. Petrauskas
Ms. Daris A. Phillips
Mrs. Mary S. Phillips
Mrs. Gladys M. Pickering
Mrs. Rosalie A. Piede
The Rev. Robert C. Pike
Mr. and Mrs. John F. Piper, Jr.
Ms. Gina M. Poland
Ms. Julie Polito
Mr. and Mrs. Gary R. Potts
Mr. and Mrs. Burton J. Price
Mr. and Mrs. J. Douglas Price
Ms. Alwyna Price
Ms. Lucinda S. Priess
Ms. Linda R. Prueter
Ms. Sherri Quaca
Ms. Lissette Quinones
Ms. Lois A. Raines
Mr. Charles H. Ramsey
Mr. Dennis A. Ranck
Ms. Evelyn E. Randall
Ms. Renee’ A. Rarden - through UW 

Central Maryland
Mr. and Mrs. William L. Reed, Jr.
Ms. Patricia A. Reeder
Ms. Susan A. Reeder
Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Reilly
The Rev. and Mrs. Thomas H. Reinsel
Ms. Elizabeth E. Reinsmith
Ms. Donna J. Rentzel
Mrs. Carol M. Reynolds
Mr. Robert P. Rheel, Sr.
Mr. William C. Rhodes
Ms. Elizabeth Richard - through UW York 

County
Mr. George G. Richards, Jr.
Mr. Nate Riedy

Mrs. Rebecca S. Rimsky
Mrs. Nancy L. Ritzman
Ms. Harriet J. Robinson
Ms. Carol P. Robison
Family of Allan D. Rohrbach
Mrs. Linda R. Rohrbach
Ms. Sandra L. Rostkowski
Ms. Carol Roth
Ms. Margaret R. Ryan
Ms. Marion A. Sacawa
Ms. Margaret S. Samois
Mr. and Mrs. Edward Saylor
Mr. and Mrs. Forrest L. Schaffer
Dr. and Mrs. William K. Schaffer
Ms. Susan A. Schatz
Mr. and Mrs. Carl A. Schlegel
The Rev. Carl R. Schmoyer
Mr. Merritt C. Schmoyer
Mr. and Mrs. David L. Schnader
Family of Richard Schnure
Mr. and Mrs. Edwin F. Schrader
Mr. and Mrs. Axel Schuette
Ms. Bernadette S. Schumaker
Mr. and Mrs. Milton A. Schwartz
Mr. and Mrs. Donald C. Seagreaves
Family of Geraldine R. Sechler
Mr. and Mrs. William B. Seely
Mr. John P. Servis, Esq.
Ms. Jennifer Sharp
Ms. Helen E. Sheehan
Mr. and Mrs. Henry H. J. Sheetz
Mr. and Mrs. Richard P. Shelly
Mr. Roger H. Shipman
Mr. David H. Shippee
Mr. David L. Shively
Mr. and Mrs. V. Brian Shook
Mrs. Dale R. Shreeves
Ms. Rebecca A. Shuey
Mr. Gary Siegel
The Rev. and Mrs. Donald C. Simmons
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Simons
Mrs. Dorothy H. Slamon
Ms. Kathleen Smarilli
Mr. Donald C. Smith
Mr. Joshua Smith
Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence D. Smith
Ms. Michelena R. Smith
Mr. Rodney L. Smith
Mr. and Mrs. Jerome J. Sodus
Mr. and Mrs. Robert O. Soper
The Rev. John R. Spangler and The 

Rev. Maria E. Spangler
Mr. Kyle A. Speck - through UW Greater 

Lehigh Valley
Ms. Laurel L. Spencer
Ms. Stephanie Spurgeon
Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Stackhouse
Ms. Karen R. Stafford
Mr. and Mrs. Frank S. Stanley
Ms. Melissa Stanton
Mr. and Mrs. Edgar L. Stauffer
Mr. and Mrs. J. Donald Steele, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Michael B. Steinmetz
Ms. Willa S. Stephens
Ms. Catherine B. Stetler
Mrs. Alice H. Stevens
Mr. and Mrs. David N. Stewart
Ms. Zelda G. Stewart
Mr. Norman L. Stoffregen

Mr. and Mrs. William C. Stoffregen, Jr.
Ms. Audrey D. Storey
Ms. Heather Storey
Ms. Lynn Storey
The Rev. and Mrs. Richard H. Stough, Sr.
Ms. Katrina K. Straker
Ms. Patricia E. Styer
Mr. and Mrs. Larry E. Suhr
Family of Marjorie E. Tarner
Ms. Carol R. A. Taylor
Mr. Kenneth B. Taylor
The Rev. and Dr. William M. Thompson
Mrs. Louise H. Timbrell
Mr. and Mrs. Robert B. Tinsman
Mr. and Mrs. George W. Trein
Mr. and Mrs. Dennis A. Trout
The Rev. and Mrs. Stanley R. Trout
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Troutman
Ms. Donna L. Tweed
Mrs. Darlyn D. Unger
Mrs. Lorraine M. Upperman
Mr. Gerald E. Utt
Mr. and Mrs. Larry Varney
Ms. Ruth A. Veach
Mr. David Vinson
The Rev. and Mrs. Robert A. VonFrisch
Mr. Joseph Waddington
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph G. Wagman
Ms. Amanda Wagner
Mrs. Martha J. Wagner
Mr. and Mrs. Richard E. Wagner
Ms. Susan E. Wagner
Mr. and Mrs. J. Thomas Walker
Miss Beverly A. Walp
Mr. and Mrs. Fred A. Walschburger
Mr. Leroy E. Walters
Washington County Public Schools 

Human Resources Dept.
Mr. and Mrs. Robert G. Watts
Ms. Ann M. Weatherill
Ms. Connie M. Weaver
Ms. Katherine Weaver
Family of Rebecca R. Webber
Mr. Kenneth Weiss
Mrs. Mary Anne Weiss
Mr. Ezra A. Wenner
Mrs. June S. Wentz
Ms. Helen D. Wernlund
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald Weslosky
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas L. Wilborn
Ms. Bernardine G. Willard
Mrs. Joan A. Wink
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen A. Winsor
Ms. Christine Wirbick
Ms. Karen Wolf
Mr. Ronald G. Wolfe
Mr. Timothy Wolford
Mrs. Margaret M. Wonsick
Mr. Thomas W. Woodford
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffery A. Wright
Ms. Kuntumi S. Wright
Mr. and Mrs. Charles W. Yarrison
Mr. Lawrence T. Yeo
Ms. Mary A. Yohn
Ms. Ruth E. Youse
Ms. Eunice M. Zeigler
Mrs. Loretta Zienkiewicz
Mrs. Penny Zuber

*Denotes Deceased Member
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Anonymous (1)
Air Products & Chemicals, Inc.
Alexander Stewart, M.D. Foundation, 

Philadelphia, Pa.
Allegheny United Church of Christ, 

Mohnton, Pa.
AmeriCorps Seniors, Washington, D.C.
Aqua Specialists, Inc., Mechanicsburg, 

Pa.
Arizona Community Foundation, Phoenix, 

Az. 
Arnett Carbis Toothman LLP, New Castle, 

Pa.
Beaver Lutheran Church, Beavertown, 

Pa.
Benchmark Construction Company, Inc., 

Brownstown, Pa.
Berks County Community Foundation, 

Reading, Pa.
Bethany Evangelical Lutheran Church, 

Montoursville, Pa.
Boys & Girls Club of Camden County, 

Inc., Camden, N.J.
Buckeye Partners, L.P., Breinigsville, Pa.
Capital Area Behavioral Health 

Collaborative, Harrisburg, Pa.
Capital BlueCross (HQ), Harrisburg, Pa.
Carl H. Bagell & Company, Marlton, N.J.
Carlisle Area Newcomers Club, Carlisle, 

Pa.
Central Penn Business Journal, 

Harrisburg, Pa.
Central Susquehanna Community 

Foundation
Charles W. Grimm Construction, Inc., 

Waymart, Pa.
Chestnut Grove Lutheran Church, York 

Springs, Pa.
Christ Church - United Church of Christ, 

Hegins, Pa.
Christ Church Children’s Center, 

Fleetwood, Pa.
Christ Church of Temple, Temple, Pa.
Christ Lutheran Church, Elizabethtown, 

Pa.
Christ Lutheran Church, Kulpsville, 

Harleysville, Pa.
Christ Lutheran Church, Mahanoy City, 

Pa.
Christ United Lutheran Church - Women 

of ELCA, Ashland, Pa.
Christ United Lutheran Church, 

Catawissa, Pa.
Christ’s Evangelical Lutheran Church, 

Lewisburg, Pa.
Circle 5 of Trinity Lutheran Church, 

Pottsville, Pa.
Community Aid, Inc., Mechanicsburg, Pa.
Community Giving Foundation, Berwick, 

Pa.
Conrad Siegel Actuaries, Harrisburg, Pa.
Cottage Memorial Fund, Lewisburg, Pa.
Cumberland Crossings Auxiliary, Carlisle, 

Pa.
Dave Thomas Foundation for Adoption, 

Dublin, Ohio
Davison Eastman Munoz Paone, P.A., 

Freehold, N.J.

Dermody Properties Foundation, Reno, 
Nev.

Doe Club, Pottstown, Pa.
East Penn Manufacturing Co., Lyon 

Station, Pa.
Edwards Business Systems, 

Wyomissing, Pa.
Emmanuel/Lifepoint Church, York, Pa.
Enterprise Fleet Management, 

Harrisburg, Pa.
F.D. Muncy Corporation dba 

McDonald’s, Williamsport, Pa.
Faith Lutheran Church, Whitehall, Pa.
Faulkner Subaru West Shore, 

Mechanicsburg, Pa.
First Capital Federal Credit Union’s 

Main Line, York, Pa.
First Community Foundation 

Partnership of Pennsylvania, 
Williamsport, Pa.

First Congregational Church, 
Minersville, Pa.

First Presbyterian Church of Allentown, 
Allentown, Pa.

Girls on the Run International, 
Charlotte, N.C.

Give Local York, York, Pa.
Good Shepherd Lutheran Church 

WELCA, Harrisburg, Pa.
Grace Evangelical Lutheran Church, 

Camp Hill, Pa.
Grace Lutheran Church, Baltimore, Md.
Grace Lutheran Church, Macungie, Pa.
Grace Lutheran Church, Topton, Pa.
H. B. McClure Company, Harrisburg, 

Pa.
Harry & David, Pottstown, Pa.
Heidelberg Lutheran Church, 

Slatington, Pa.
Highmark Blue Shield, Camp Hill, Pa.
Hovus, Inc., Bethlehem, Pa.
Inservco Insurance Services, Inc., 

Harrisburg, Pa.
IronPigs Charities, Allentown, Pa.
Jerusalem Lutheran Church,
     Baltimore, Md.
Jerusalem Sunday School of Western 

Salisbury, Allentown, Pa.
John and Margaret Post Foundation
Josh Early Candies, Allentown, Pa.
Julius & Katheryn Hommer Foundation, 

Brodheadsville, Pa.
Kenneth Bankert Foundation, Camp 

Hill, Pa.
L. R. Webber Associates, 

Hollidaysburg, Pa.
Lehigh Christian Academy, Allentown, 

Pa.
Lehigh Furnace Union Sunday School, 

Slatington, Pa.
Lehigh Valley Road Runners, 

Allentown, Pa.
Liberty Lutheran Church, Liberty, Pa.
Little Brown Suitcase Ministries, 

Temple, Pa.
Lutheran Church of the Holy Spirit, 

Emmaus, Pa.
M & T Bank, York, Pa.

Manatawny Manor, Pottstown, Pa.
Maryland Department of Health and 

Mental Hygiene, Baltimore, Md.
Maryland Transit Administration, 

Baltimore, Md.
McConkey Insurance & Benefits, York, 

Pa.
Moravian College, Bethlehem, Pa.
Morrison Community Living, 

Chesterbrook, Pa.
Moses Taylor Foundation (formerly 

Hospital), Scranton, Pa.
Muhlenberg College, Allentown, Pa.
National Council for Behavioral Health
Nativity Lutheran Church, Allentown, 

Pa.
New Hanover Lutheran Church, 

Gilbertsville, Pa.
New York Puzzle Company, Lancaster, 

Pa.
Night Vision Devices, Inc., Allentown, 

Pa.
Noelker and Hull Associates, Inc., 

Chambersburg, Pa.
Nolf-Unger Fund
Owen M. Bastian, Inc., Wescosville, Pa.
Pennsylvania Department of Aging, 

Harrisburg, Pa.
PA Department of Community & 

Economic Development (DCED), 
Harrisburg, Pa.

Partnership for Better Health, Carlisle, 
Pa.

Peace Lutheran Church, Perkasie, Pa.
Pennsylvania Commission on Crime 

and Delinquency, Harrisburg, Pa.
Pennsylvania Department of Human 

Services, Harrisburg, Pa.
Petite Scholars Learning Center, 

Whitehall, Pa.
Peyton Walker Foundation, Camp 

Hill, Pa.
Phantoms Charities, Allentown, Pa.
Pioneer Construction Company, Inc., 

Honesdale, Pa.
PNC Financial Services Group, Inc., 

Camp Hill, Pa.
PNC Foundation, Camp Hill, Pa.
PPL Corporation, Allentown, Pa.
Prelude Systems, Inc., Mechanicsburg, 

Pa.
Presbyterian Foundation, Jeffersonville, 

Ind.
Prince of Peace Lutheran Church, 

Bangor, Bangor, Pa.
RKL LLP, Harrisburg, Pa.
Rosenberg, Kirby, Cahill, Stankowitz & 

Richardson, Toms River, N.J.
Rutan Interactive, Inc., Ephrata, Pa.
Saltzgiver & Boyle, Attorneys-at-Law, 

Harrisburg, Pa.
SEI, Oaks, Pa.
Seltzer Insurance Group, Inc., 

Orwigsburg, Pa.
Sharp Innovations, Inc., Conestoga, Pa.
Sharp Shopper, Middletown, Pa.
Sheetz, Altoona, Pa.
Shepherd of The Hills Church, 

Dushore, Pa.
Sons of Italy #2786, Williamsport, Pa.
St. James Lutheran Church - Women of 

the ELCA, Pottstown, Pa.
St. James Lutheran Church, Geigertown, 

Pa.
St. James Lutheran Church, Pitman, Pa.
St. James Lutheran Church, Pottstown, 

Pa.
St. John Lutheran Church Women’s 

Group, Green Lane, Pa.
St. John Lutheran Church, Hamburg, Pa.
St. John Lutheran Church, Stroudsburg, 

Pa.
St. John Lutheran Church, Tremont, Pa.
St. John’s Evangelical Lutheran Church, 

Boyertown, Pa.
St. John’s Evangelical Lutheran Sunday 

School, Nazareth, Pa.
St. John’s Lutheran Church, Coplay, Pa.
St. Mark Lutheran Church, Bethlehem, 

Pa.
St. Mark Lutheran Church, Reading, Pa.
St. Mary’s Roman Catholic Church, 

Kutztown, Pa.
St. Matthew Lutheran Church, Chester 

Springs, Pa.
St. Matthew Lutheran Church, Wilkes 

Barre, Pa.
St. Paul Evangelical Lutheran Church, 

Summit Hill, Pa.
St. Paul Lutheran Church Service 

Ministry Committee, Orwigsburg, Pa.
St. Paul Lutheran Church, New 

Cumberland, Pa.
St. Paul Summer Hill Women of ELCA, 

Auburn, Pa.
St. Paul’s Lutheran Church, Albrightsville, 

Pa.
St. Paul’s United Church of Christ, 

Amityville, Douglassville, Pa.
St. Pauls Women of the ELCA, 

Orwigsburg, Pa.
St. Peter Lutheran Church, Mantzville, 

Tamaqua, Pa.
St. Peter’s Lutheran Church - Women of 

the ELCA, Tower City, Pa.
Stevens & Lee, Reading, Pa.
Surety Title Company, Marlton, N.J.
TD Bank, Cherry Hill, N.J.
The Donald B. & Dorothy L. Stabler 

Foundation, Harrisburg, Pa.
The Exchange Club of Western Lehigh, 

Allentown, Pa.
The Foundation for Enhancing 

Communities, Harrisburg, Pa.
The T. Rowe Price Program for 

Charitable Giving, Baltimore, Md.
The York Water Company, York, Pa.
Thrivent Financial for Lutherans 

Foundation, Appleton, Wis.
Trinity Evangelical Lutheran Church, 

Chambersburg, Pa.
Trinity Lutheran Church, Lansdale, Pa.
Trinity Lutheran Church, Pottsville, Pa.
Trinity Lutheran Church, Topton, Pa.
Trinity Memorial Lutheran Church, 

Allentown, Pa.

Business Organizations



Tri-Valley Charities, Inc., Valley View, Pa.
Two Rivers Health and Wellness 

Foundation, Easton, Pa.
Union Lutheran Church, Schnecksville, 

Pa.
United Way of Central Maryland, 

Baltimore, Md.
United Way of Greater Philadelphia & 

SNJ, Philadelphia, Pa.

United Way of the Capital Region, Enola, 
Pa.

United Way of The Greater Lehigh Valley, 
Allentown, Pa.

United Way of York County, York, Pa.
UPMC Pinnacle, Harrisburg, Pa.
Wagman Construction, Inc., York, Pa.
Walters and Mason Retail, Inc., Maryville, 

Tenn.

Warfel Construction Company, East 
Petersburg, Pa.

Whole Kids Foundation, Austin, Texas
Wohlsen Construction, Lancaster, Pa.
Women of St. Michael’s Church, 

Bernville, Pa.
Women’s 5k Classic, Orefield, Pa.
York County Bar Association Foundation, 

York, Pa.
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Business Organizations  CONTINUED

York County Community Foundation, York, 
Pa.

Ziegels Lutheran Church, Breinigsville, 
Breinigsville, Pa.

Zion Lutheran Church, Frackville, Pa.
Zion Lutheran Church, Hershey, Pa.
Zion Spies Evangelical Lutheran Church, 

Reading, Pa.
Zion United Church of Christ, Pottstown, Pa.

The Buehrle Society

Anonymous (3)
Mr. Preston L. Davis
Mr. & Mrs. Emried D. Cole, Jr.
Ms. Patricia E. Styer
Ms. Marion Fenstermaker
Mr. and Mrs. Peter L. Kern
Mr. Russell W. Price, II
Mrs. Norma R. Brubaker
The Rev. and Mrs. Frederick S. Foerster
Mrs. Nancy L. Kline
Mr. and Mrs. Peter D. Wolfe
Mr. and Mrs. Maurice H. Bobst, Jr.
The Rev. Dianne S. Kareha
Mrs. and Mr. Darlyn D. Unger
Mr. Warren C. Weidman
Mr. and Mrs. Forrest L. Schaffer
Mrs. Carole J. Fiori

Anonymous (2)
Mr. & Mrs. Richard M. Barger
Mr. and Mrs. Edward M. Bereznak
The Rev. William A. Fluck
Mr. and Mrs. Mark T. Pile
Mr. and Mrs. J. Douglas Price
Mr. and Mrs. David K. Klein
Mrs. Patricia A. Bittner
Mr. Hugh E. Hughes
Mr. and Mrs. Roger W. Rauch
Mr. David L. Clough

Dr. and Mrs. Walter J. Dex
The Rev. and Mrs. James L. 
	 Henderschedt, Jr.
Mrs. Sandra R. Richard
The Rev. and Mrs. Rudolph K. David
Mr. and Mrs. Paul D. Horger, Esq.
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth E. Patrick
Mrs. Kathleen J. Roach
Ms. Susan T. Schellenberg
Mr. and Mrs. J. Donald Steele, Jr.

Mrs. Rebecca A. Brown-McCusker
Ms. Beverly Heckart
Mr. Dennis A. Ranck
Mrs. Jennifer D. Rautzhan
Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Reilly
Mrs. Nancy L. Ritzman
Mr. & Mrs. Paul D. Horger
Ms. Joanne M. Judge & Mr. Paul E. 

Oppenheimer
Mr. and Mrs. Barry E. Isett
Ms. A. Jean Przybeck
Mrs. Mary A. Raymond
Mr. and Mrs. Carl A. Schlegel
Mr. and Mrs. John A. Ungerman
Ms. Lisa H. Webster
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey E. Boland
Mr. Lawrence F. Delp
Ms. Wendy B. Richwine
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Simons
Ms. Sharon D. Havice
Ms. E. Ann Kretzing
Mrs. Joyce C. Riche
Mrs. Cynthia H. Skelton
The Rev. Cindy G. Camp
Ms. Carol A. Corrigan

Mrs. Nancy L. Kulp
Bishop Emeritus and Mrs. A. Donald 

Main
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Swanger III
 

Anonymous (9)
Miss Beth L. Bossler
Kevin and MaryEllen Dickey
Mr. Roger L. Giffin
Mrs. Kathryn M. Keim
Mrs. Marianne C. Leh
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy E. McGee
Mr. and Mrs. Gary R. Potts
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Schmerker
Mr. and Mrs. Richard E. Snyder
Mrs. Marianne Bahmann
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph F. Bozzelli
Mr. and Mrs. Dennis S. Czor
Mrs. Florence Jane Hayes
Mrs. Elizabeth H. Hopper
Ms. Michelle A. Koontz
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth G. Mertz, II
Mrs. Barbara R. Pak
Mr. and Mrs. William L. Reed, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Matthew J. Robinson
Mr. and Mrs. Kermit E. Roth
Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Stackhouse
Mrs. Louise H. Timbrell
Mrs. Georgia W. Baldrige
The Rev. and Mrs. Crea M. Clark
Mr. Steven L. Daniels
Mr. and Bishop Sherman Hendrix
Mr. and Mrs. Arthur R. Hill
Mr. K. David Hulteng
Dr. Marion Kayhart
Mr. and Mrs. Bruce S. Nielsen

Mr. Charles R. Quandt, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald V. Ryerson
The Rev. and Mrs. Joseph E. Skillman
Dr. Neil S. Stewart and Ms. Elizabeth S. 

Gardner
Mr. Ezra A. Wenner
Mrs. Irene D. Wenner
Mrs. June S. Wentz
Ms. Ruth E. Youse
Mr. George Ahart, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. John A. Bickel
Mr. and Mrs. Arthur P. Clough
Ms. Linda D. Elliott
Mr. James T. Geist, Jr.
The Rev. and Mrs. C. David D. Godshall
Scott and Jenny Habecker
Mrs. Judith A. Hoch
Mr. and Mrs. Roy D. Klinger
Mr. and Mrs. Bruce L. Madeira
Mrs. Rufina B. Marquette
Ms. Margaret R. Ryan
Mr. and Mrs. Henry H. J. Sheetz
Ms. Jean M. Wassel
Ms. Bernardine G. Willard
Mrs. Karen J. Wood
Ms. Jean M. Hase 
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas M. Bowes
Ms. Janet W. Doherty
Mr. Robert B. Franke
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph E. Grabey
Mrs. Evelyn B. Keir
The Rev. and Mrs. Darrell L. Layman
Mr. and Mrs. Jarrod E. Leo
Mr. and Mrs. Louis R. Molnar
Mr. and Mrs. Blake D. Morant
Ms. Jennifer K. Normand
Ms. Vicky H. Reinke
Ms. Lydia M. Ruhe
Mrs. Diane J. Spitko
Mr. and Mrs. Larry E. Suhr
Ms. Helen D. Wernlund
Ms. Frances R. Worman
Ms. Mary A. Yohn
 

The Buehrle Society recognizes donors who have made gifts over consecutive years, the number of consecutive years designated within 
the society symbols below. People listed in the 25-year category have given 25 years and above; people in the 20-year category have given 
between 20 and 25 years and so on.
 

See the society page for more information, including how you can become a member of this dedicated group of people.  The information 
below has been updated for 2020; please note that names are not listed alphabetically within each category but are shown based on number of 

years people have been part of the society.
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Anonymous (5)
Ms. Mary Jane Adams
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald D. Belland
Dr. Jameel Durrani
Mr. and Mrs. James R. Fulton
Mrs. Barbara M. Harris
Mr. and Mrs. R. Joe Hartman
Mrs. Ruth L. Hensinger
Mrs. LJ L. Hoffman
Dr. and Mrs. William H. Jennings
Mrs. Joanne C. Koch
Dr. and Mrs. Albert A. Lewis
The Rev. and Mrs. Richard A. Miller
Ms. Jean N. Moyer
Ms. Mary E. Nehf
Ms. Lucinda S. Priess
Ms. Helene F. Reed
Ms. Judith A. Reese
Mrs. Rebecca Sue Rimsky
Dr. and Mrs. Max L. Robbins
Ms. Nancy M. Shope
Mr. Gerald E. Utt
Mr. and Mrs. Fred A. Walschburger
Mr. Michael J. Caverly
Mr. and Mrs. Jonathan D. Andrews
Mr. Gerald L. Baltzell
Ms. Joan A. Barthol
Mr. David D. Borland
Ms. Jean Coughlin
Ms. Mary Jane Doney
Bishop Guy S. Edmiston
Mr. Joseph E. Edstrom
Mr. and Mrs. Edward A. Essl, Jr.
Ms. Barbara E. Feege
The Rev. and Mrs. Harold S. Fox
Mr. Leon C. Grim
Mrs. Linda Halma
The Rev. Chad Hebrink
Mr. Eric D. Henderson
Dr. and Mrs. Paul L. Herring
Mr. and Mrs. Karl Hoekstra
The Rev. and Mrs. Paul J. Hoh
Ms. Abby R. Housel
Mr. Darryl S. Jeffries
Ms. Helen C. Krautheim
Mr. Paul Kunkel
Mrs. Carol M. Landes
Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Leh, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Donald L. McIlmurray, Jr.
Ms. Trudy H. Mertz
Mrs. C. A. Mogel
Ms. Doreen Murphy
The Rev. Wayne C. Muthler
Mrs. Patricia A. Reading
Ms. Christine J. Reazor
Ms. Laurie A. Saltzgiver
Mrs. Rena J. Sattazahn
Ms. Bernadette S. Schumaker
Mr. and Mrs. Julius Stoppock
Mr. and Mrs. Karl Valley
Ms. Susan E. Wagner
Mrs. Joan A. Wink
Mrs. Gladys A. Barclay
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Mr. and Mrs. George R. Bates
Mr. and Mrs. Bernard B. Blamble
Mrs. Geraldine D. Boll
Ms. Christine M. Calamari
Ms. Marjorie R. Chamberlain
Ms. Lois J. Crossland
Wes, Darla & Seth Dunn
Ms. Frances J. Eckert
Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Espenshade
Mr. and Mrs. Roger C. Frantz
Mr. David W. Freudig
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth W. Frushour
Ms. Sharon Gordon
Ms. Dana L. Greenhalgh
Mrs. Janet I. Hetrick
Ms. Doris N. Hilbert
Mr. John C. Holland
Ms. Eugenia E. Jeppson
Mr. George H. Keil
Mr. Frederick A. Keiper, Jr.
Ms. Grace A. Kline
Dr. Ralph J. Kneeream
Mr. and Mrs. Maynard R. Koplin
The Rev. Colleen G. Kristula
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick H. Krommes
Mrs. Olga Kuzma
Ms. Janet H. Laudenslager
Mr. and Mrs. Richard T. LeVene
Ms. Kathryn Lindgren
Ms. Barbara J. Lord
Mr. and Mrs. John McClellan
Ms. Tammy A. McCrae
Mr. Rick E. Moyer
Mr. and Mrs. John D. Nystrom
Mrs. Anne C. Olson
Mr. and Mrs. Dean N. Paul
Ms. Patricia J. Peck
Mrs. Mary S. Phillips
Mr. and Mrs. Irwin Rosner
Mr. and Mrs. Axel Schuette
Ms. Elizabeth C. Schweikert
Ms. Karen E. Sinkovits
Mr. Donald C. Smith
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas C. Stathos
Ms. Starr E. Stewart
The Rev. and Mrs. Stanley R. Trout
Mr. Leroy E. Walters
Ms. Ann M. Weatherill
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew N. Wiegner
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas L. Wilborn
Ms. Leda L. Wimmer
The Rev. and Mrs. Mark A. Wimmer
Mr. and Mrs. David A. Adey
Ms. Cynthia W. Bonney
Ms. Barbara E. Brobst
Mrs. Betty M. Buss
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Chant
Mr. Gordon R. Clark
Mr. William Drumin
Mr. and Mrs. David L. Dunbar
Ms. Elizabeth A. Fones
Ms. Darcy N. Ford
Ms. Charlotte K. Friend
Mrs. Hiroko Gundersen
Ms. Dolores M. Hinnershitz
Ms. Karen Hinrichs
Ms. Debbie J. Honeywell
Mr. Eugene M. Howley
Ms. Veronica A. Hudiak
Dr. Kyu S. Kim

The Rev. and Mrs. David N. Kistler
The Rev. Laura L. Klick
Ms. Anne P. Knecht
Ms. Sarah L. Kolbe
Mrs. Caroline K. Kuhns
Mrs. Kathleen A. Leigh
Mr. and Mrs. George Maalouf
Ms. Arlene J. Manera
Mr. and Mrs. Anthony L. Marra
Ms. Patricia Menow
Ms. Denise L. Mensinger
Ms. Ruth C. Moyer
Mr. Charles J. Odgers, III
Ms. Maryellen Paulhamus
Ms. Donna J. Rentzel
Ms. Terry L. Rhodes
Ms. Helen H. Rohrer
Dr. Clifford T. Rotz
Mrs. Gale S. Schlechter
The Rev. Carl R. Schmoyer
Mr. and Mrs. Michael B. Steinmetz
Mr. and Mrs. Fred M. Tyson
Ms. Shari VanderGast
Ms. Joyce M. Wollyung
Mr. Thomas W. Woodford
Ms. Eunice M. Zeigler
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas C. Stathos
Ms. Jill A. Brader
Mr. John P. Facelo
Mr. David B. Hislop
Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Achenbach
Mr. and Mrs. David L. Angst
Mr. and Mrs. George A. Bielen
Mr. and Mrs. Franklin P. Bingham
Mrs. Ruth M. Blaschak
Major General and Mrs. William F. 

Burns
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Cameron
Ms. Diane K. Conneman
Mr. and Mrs. John R. Cook
Mrs. Donna L. Cooper
Mr. and Mrs. Alex M. Dapkewicz
Mr. Rudolph B. DeFrance
Ms. Marjorie L. Dennis
Ms. Karen J. Dezura
Ms. Amanda Doporcyk
The Rev. Doris J. Doub
Ms. Beverly H. DuVal
Ms. Virginia D. Ehr
Mr. James A. Evans
Ms. Wanda D. Farley
Ms. Louise K. Fehnel
The Rev. Dr. and Mrs. Kenneth C. 

Feinour, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. George P. Fennell
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Fodness
Ms. Assunta M. Foust
Mr. and Mrs. James H. Fulton

Ms. Michelle Gaugler
Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Goodman
Ms. Mary J. Grimm
Mr. and Mrs. Earl W. Guinther
Mr. Terry V. Haller
Mrs. Sandra A. Hassenplug
Ms. Debbie A. Herb
Ms. Robin R. Hoesl
Mr. David I. Hoffman
Mrs. Sandra S. Huegel
Mr. and Mrs. Al Iezzi
Ms. Carolyn S. Ikeda
Mr. and Mrs. Arthur E. Imdorf
Mr. Michael C. Irwin
Ms. Sandra C. Jones
Ms. Robin A. Kane
Dr. and Mrs. Lee A. Kreidler
Mr. Richard L. Lingle
Dr. and Mrs. Richard F. Luley
Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Makar
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph W. McDermond, Jr.
Sarah K. Fershee and Virginia G. Miles
Ms. Nancy C. Miller
Dr. and Ms. Steven C. Miller
Ms. Theresa M. Neiderer
Ms. Caren A. Otis
Mr. and Mrs. Hrishikesh Pandey
Ms. Daris A. Phillips
Mr. and Mrs. John F. Piper, Jr.
Ms. Kelly L. Raudenbush
Mr. and Mrs. James E. Reigle
Mrs. Darlene A. Rex
Mr. Richard S. Schermerhorn
Mr. and Mrs. Donald C. Seagreaves
Ms. Elaine E. Shelly
Mr. David L. Shively
Mrs. Dale R. Shreeves
Ms. Patricia H. Singley
Mrs. Faith Snyder
Mrs. Alice H. Stevens
Mr. Howard R. Thomas
Mr. Anthony J. Tomcyk
Mrs. Carol W. Unger
Mrs. Lorraine M. Upperman
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald D. Wagner
Ms. Jennifer L. Wagner
Mr. and Mrs. Richard N. Weitzel
Mr. and Mrs. Clair M. Williams
Mr. Herbert H. Williams
Ms. Taeko Y. Williamson
Mr. Timothy Wolford
Mr. and Mrs. Charles W. Yarrison
Ms. Jessica Younker
Ms. Florence R. Zemenak

*Denotes Deceased Member

The Rev. Paul L. Buehrle, D.D.
The late Rev. Dr. Paul Buehrle served as president of The Lutheran Home 
at Topton from 1975 to 1995. A native of Bucks County and graduate of 
Muhlenberg College and the former Lutheran Theological Seminary at 
Philadelphia, he served as a parish pastor before being named executive 
director of the Wilmington Senior Center in Wilmington, Delaware, the 
role he held before his appointment at Topton. 
He was responsible for overseeing significant change at the institution—
whose history is now continued by Diakon. Because of changes in state 
regulations, children and youth had to be relocated from the children’s 
home into community settings, a challenge he successfully completed 
at the same time he directed a significant expansion of services and 
accommodations for older persons in several locations, along with a 
range of community-based programs for children, youth and families. 
Among these services were foster care, adoption and counseling—
programs that continue within Diakon today. 



Race director Maggie Wonsick and Karen Hendricks 
after a rain-splashed Diakon Outdoor Adventure
5K in September 2019.
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WHEN KAREN HENDRICKS DECIDED TO RUN 50 
races to benefit 50 causes while she was 50, she had no idea that her 
charitable giving would generate a positive “ripple” long after her 
adventure ended.

“I wanted to put purpose and gratitude into my miles by helping 
others,” she says of her motivation, noting that her first race was the 
September 2019 Diakon Outdoor Adventure Challenge 5k. Held at the 
Diakon Wilderness Center near Boiling Springs, Pennsylvania, that run 
had 127 participants who raised more than $41,000; the 2020 event 
was held virtually because of the COVID-19 pandemic.

“There were countless ripple effects throughout the year, as friends 
joined me for races, read my race recaps and made additional donations 
to many of my designated charities, all of which was humbling and 
oh so rewarding.”

At times her resolve was shaken, including when more than a 
dozen spring 2020 races for which she had signed up were canceled 

or postponed because of the pandemic. But she continued on, resolute in 
the knowledge that she needed running in her life more than ever before.

“And so, running became a way for me to process the events of the past 
year,” she wrote of her year-long adventure in TheBurg, a Harrisburg-based 
magazine. 

“Through it all, I felt grateful to be alive, grateful to have the ability 
to run, grateful to be outside—often with my husband nearby on his 
bike—grateful for friends and family who donated to many of my causes.”

One of those friends read Hendricks’ story and was motivated by 
her experience to donate $50 to every one of the 50 causes her running 
benefited, including Diakon.

“This generous dear man provided me with checks, and I am mailing 
them out with this letter of explanation—and, hopefully, inspiration,” 
Hendricks wrote in the letter accompanying her friend’s gift. 

“There are indeed good people in the world who care deeply about 
worthwhile causes, such as yours … making a positive difference in the world.”

Runner’s Charitable Giving Creates Positive Ripple 
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THEIR CAR WAS FILLED WITH YARD 
signs the first weekend in February 2021 as the family 
drove through various neighborhoods, “spreading 
love.”

Middle-schooler Cayden Roth was holding a 
fundraiser for Diakon Adoption & Foster Care in 
honor of the tenth anniversary of his adoption. He 
had designed yard signs and was placing them in 
yards for $20 each. The boy used his own money to 
purchase an initial order of signs, hoping to double 
his investment to raise $500. Within only a half an 
hour of his mother Lori’s Facebook post, the goal 
was reached.

As of the second week in February, he had raised 
$1,550! “I really hoped to show Cayden that by using 
your own money and putting in some work to come 
up with a fundraiser, you have the opportunity to 
contribute much more to an organization than if 
you just make your own donation directly. This has 
been such a wonderful learning experience,” says 
his mother.

“He was quite young when we raised money for 
the playroom in Old Main but now it all makes more 
sense to him,” she adds. For that fundraiser in 2018, 
Cayden’s efforts included bake sales, a restaurant 
event and direct appeals. He had hoped to raise 
$5,000 within three years, but he raised the whole 
thing in one year.”

Thanks to the generosity of others, he had received 
clothing, shoes and even some toys to help him get 
started in his new home many years ago. As he grew, 
his foster and then adoptive parents celebrated his 

“gotcha” day each December with a shopping trip to 
recreate the generous donations given to Cayden 
when he came into care—clothes, toys and essential 
items for a toddler boy. He accompanies them every 
year to the Diakon Adoption & Foster Care office in Topton to donate the 
same type of items for the next child who may need them.

The example instilled in Cayden a sense of appreciation not only for his 
family and the home they have provided for him, but also for the needs of 
other children like him. When Diakon renovated Old Main on the campus 
of The Lutheran Home at Topton to establish the Helen N. Palmer Center 
for Permanency, Cayden took on the challenge of raising funds to sponsor 
a children’s play room in the center. His parents suggested he help sponsor 
a chair or some toys and books, but Cayden was determined to raise the 
$5,000 necessary to sponsor the entire playroom. Having lived through 
the experience himself, he knew how important it was to make what he 
believed to be the most important part of the new center as comfortable 
and child-friendly as possible.

And today’s 12-year-old continues to give back to the program that 
helped him find his “forever family.”

“I wanted to do this sign fundraiser because it’s my tenth adoption 
anniversary this year and I wanted to do something big to help other kids 
in foster care,” says Cayden. “I wanted to do something that would show 
people they have someone who cares about them during quarantine. It 
was really hard to find something to do until my mom had a very good 
idea. She remembered how excited I was when someone surprised me 
with a sign for my fifth-grade graduation. We decided to sell signs like 
that and next, Diakon came and asked about it and we ended up selling a 
lot of signs. I was so happy! I am so glad this worked out.”

Adopted Youth Gives Back in Many Ways to Help Other 
Waiting Children

Cayden Roth, 12, with one of his posters in front of the Lutheran Home at Topton.
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Servant’s Heart Award
DIAKON RECOGNIZES SPECIFIC DONORS EACH YEAR 
with its Servant’s Heart Award.

 The proclamation recognizes each person for his or her “servant’s  
heart,” for “your steadfast and gracious support toward helping others 
in need. Your continued sacrifice and service embody and stand as an   
example to others.”

 Recipients are acknowledged for their “benevolent and abundant 
continued offerings of time, talent and treasures … to benefit countless 
others … you have touched the lives of so many and we are grateful for 
your passion, advocacy and compassion.”

Chris Pruitt, President/CEO, and Dan Breidegam, Chairman,
East Penn Manufacturing.

Virginia Miles and Sarah Fershee

Marion Kayhart

SERVANT’S HEART AWARD 

EASTERN PENNSYLVANIA DONOR RECOGNITION 

Outstanding Volunteer – Virginia Miles and Sarah Fershee

Outstanding Donor – Marion Kayhart

Outstanding Ministry Partner – East Penn Manufacturing Co.

CAPITAL REGION DONOR RECOGNITION 

Outstanding Volunteer - Mark Rice

Outstanding Donor - Em and Wanda Cole

Outstanding Ministry Partner - McConkey Insurance & Benefits

Em Cole and his wife Wanda

2020 DONOR REPORT



DR-11 DR-12

Gail Macharsky, Business Insurance Executive; John Olkowski, Vice President; Michael Shaull, Sr. Consultant-Benefits.

Steven Buterbaugh, President; Aimee Gaspari, Commercial Lines Client Service Agent; John Olkowski,
Vice President; Gail Macharsky, Business Insurance Executive; Edward Tobin, Director of Claims.

McConkey Insurance and Benefits has supported Diakon for more than
20 years through donations and event sponsorship.
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